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Letter from the Chair 
 
Dear Colleagues, 
 
I am delighted to take this opportunity to thank 
those who served on the Organizing Committee for 
our Annual Meeting in Nafplion and Athens, 
Greece: Ioanna Papantoniou, Nadia Macha-
Bizoumi, Xenia Politou, Elia Petridou, Sofia 
Pantouvaki, Myrsini Pichon, and Angeliki Kokkou. 
It was a splendid meeting with 76 registered. There 
were excellent presentations and thrilling 
opportunities to get to know new members. The 
warm Greek sun was almost always present, and 
the tours and exhibitions were inspiring.  There is 
no substitute for meeting colleagues in person. This 
is the way to exchange ideas, knowledge and form 
friendships. I want to encourage all members to 
join our next meeting in Toronto. More 
information on that meeting can be found in this 
Newsletter. 
 
Thanks to the excellent team of Vicki Berger, 
Myrsini Pichon, Sofia Pantouvaki, Nantia Macha 
and Rebecca Akins, a successful Student Saturday 
was held in Athens. There were some 30 students 
registered.  We asked students to complete a survey 
about Student Saturday, and the results indicated 
that the experience was very well received. It is of 
the utmost importance that we encourage students 
to think about the field of costume as they plan 
their future careers. June Swann admonished me in 
an e-mail to òencourage the young,ó and that is 
exactly what Student Saturday is all about. 
 
Each member of the current Board of Officers has 
taken responsibility for an aspect of Committee 
work. In addition to assuming the leadership of the  

 
 
committee if necessary, Bernard Berthod, Vice 
Chair, will coordinate any future changes to the 
Rules of the Committee. Alexandra Kim, as 
Secretary, keeps the official Minutes of the Annual 
Meeting, maintains the membership lists and 
conducts general correspondence. Ursula 
Karbacher, as Treasurer, keeps the accounts, pays 
bills and works with the ICOM accountant. Board 
Member Isabel Alvarado is the liaison with 
prospective authors and new articles for òClothes 
Tell Stories.ó Board Member Dorothea Nicholai is 
leading the planning for the Milan Triennial and has 
developed a competition for a new Committee logo 
(see the competition specifics elsewhere in this 
newsletter). Board Member Johannes Pietsch is the 
liaison for Committee publications. We will be at 
your service through the Milan Triennial in July 
2016. 
 
You may remember that we formed a working 
group to develop Policies and Procedures or 
òrulesó for the Costume Committee. I want to 
thank Pam Parmal, Andrea Joosten and Anthea 
Bickley for agreeing to form a Working Group to 
consider drafting policies. However, it seems that 
ICOM Paris also realized that there was no record 
at the Secretariat of any internal policies for the 
Costume Committee. To address this ICOM 
requirement, the Board is working on customizing 
the ICOM template for the Costume Committee. 
The draft of the Rules follows in this Newsletter. 
Please look over the draft of the rules and notify 
Bernard Berthod of any issues you may see. Watch 
your e-mail for the opportunity to vote to approve 
them prior to the meeting in Toronto. 
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One of the most important tasks this year has been 
the development of a new Web site for the 
Committee. After receiving costly bids from four 
different Web development firms, I discovered at 
the General Assembly in Paris in June that ICOM 
Paris is encouraging the International Committees 
to develop Web sites through ICOM that are 
FREE! Consequently, Meike Königstein worked 
diligently all summer to migrate our old site to its 
new format and location. I cannot thank her 
enough for taking on this huge project.  
 
We have successfully enlisted volunteers to enable 
òClothes Tell Storiesó to accept additional essays: 
Anthea Bickley has graciously agreed to edit new 
submissions, and Nina Gockerell, Naomi Tarrant, 
Britta Hammer, and Esther Suenderhauf as jurors 
will provide peer review of articles. We hope to 
encourage articles in French and Spanish, and will 
appoint native speakers in those languages as jurors 
as necessary. Anthea Bickley has prepared 
Information for Authors and Meike Konigstein has 
prepared the technical specifications for new 
articles. This information is also in this Newsletter. 
It is the hope of the Board that in the future 
òClothes Tell Storiesó can be integrated into our 
new Web site so that it will have the technical 
support and editing capabilities necessary to keep 
the site current and updated and allow the inclusion 
of additional articles without incurring additional 
costs. 
 
With a free Web site and much reduced mailing 
costs, the Costume Committee now can focus its 
financial resources on member support and special 
projects that will directly benefit members. ICOM 
Paris asks that the International Committees not 
hoard their funds, but actually spend them in ways 
that benefit the members and thus forward the 
strategic goals of the organization. To this end the 
Board has agreed to support attendance at our 
annual meetings through competitive subventions. 
The criteria for the application for subvention are 
also in this Newsletter.  
 
We had a joint meeting with the Documentation 
Committee and the Museum Security Committee at 
the Museum of the Republic at the Triennial in Rio 
de Janeiro. Joint meetings are an activity 
encouraged by ICOM and one that the Board is 
planning to implement at the Milan Triennial. 
Meeting jointly at the Triennial is possible since all 
committees are represented at those meetings. We 
have extended an invitation to the International 
Committee for Museums of Ethnography and it 
has been accepted. We will have a half-day together 
with three papers from Costume Committee 

members and three from the Ethnography 
Committee.  Be thinking of topics that you would 
like to share in that session and watch for the call 
for papers. 
 
Just prior to the General Assembly in June I 
learned that the Costume Committee is one of only 
two ICOM International Committees that in the 
1990s were made French Associations. This 
presents a number of legal issues ð among them the 
necessity to follow French labor law and the 
potentiality of officers and members of the board 
being held liable in contractual disputes. The head 
of ICOMõs legal department strongly suggested that 
we dissolve our status as a French Association, and 
the Board and I have agreed. No one can 
remember why this happened in the first place, nor 
can we see any advantage in maintaining it.  
 
A word about ICOM Paris: over the past several 
years there were serious problems with the 
management of the Paris office. These problems 
have resulted is several lawsuits that are currently 
going through the French court system. Under a 
new General Director, Anne-Catherine Robert-
Hauglustaine, things are functioning smoothly. 
Those of us who have been working with the Paris 
Office have found the staff to be knowledgeable, 
helpful and quick to respond. Membership records 
in Paris are only as good as the information they 
receive, so please keep them up-to-date as you 
change position, address or name, and please remit 
your dues promptly. 
 
Communicating with members is essential to the 
functioning of the Costume Committee, and three 
members have taken the responsibility for keeping 
members informed: Meike Koenigstein with the 
Web site, Lena Chwalinski with the Newsletter and 
Paola Di Trocchio with e-mails. I want to extend 
thanks on behalf of the Costume Committee to 
Meike, Lena and Paola who make it possible for all 
of us to keep up-to-date and well informed. 
 
With all good wishes, 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Jean L. Druesedow, Chair 
ICOM International Committee for Museums and 
Collections of Costume 
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Annual General Meeting 
ICOM Costume Committee 

Wednesday 10 SEPTEMBER 2014 
Nafplion (Fougaro) 

 
Minutes 

 
I. Welcome by the Chair and Chairõs report 
 Jean L. Druesedow 
 
Chairõs Report: Costume Committee 15 August 2013 ð 10 September 2014 
Jean L. Druesedow, Chair 
 
At the Annual General Meeting on 15 August 2013, the current officers and board of the Costume 
Committee were installed. Serving the Committee with me are: 
 
Please Stand when I introduce you. 
 

¶ Bernard Berthod, Vice Chair 

¶ Alexandra Kim, Secretary 

¶ Ursula Karbacher, Treasurer 

¶ Isabel Alvarado, Board Member 

¶ Dorothea Nicholai, Board Member 

¶ Johannes Pietsch, Board Member 
 
We will be at your service until the Milan Triennial in July 2016 when a new slate of officers and board 
members will assume elected positions. 
 
Our meeting in Rio de Janeiro was filled with adventures, beautiful scenery, delicious food and stimulating 
presentations. As with most Triennial meetings, Katia, Vicki and Isabel worked well in advance with 
Brazilian colleagues to organize the meeting. A wonderful outcome of that meeting is the translation into 
Portuguese of our Guidelines and our Vocabulary of Basic Terms. A new committee member, Michelle 
Kaufmann Benarush was involved in that process ð Michelle ð stand, please, so we can acknowledge your 
hard work.  
 
An important goal for this year has been to do as much digitally as possible. This is in keeping with the 
ICOM strategic goal of increasing membership value and transparency. To that end we have worked to 
acquire e-mail addresses for all our members and to keep an active presence with e-mail updates nearly 
every month thanks to Paola Di Trocchio. In addition Lena Chwalinski prepared two newsletters. Only 
sixteen of the Summer Newsletters needed to be sent by post.  The second goal in ICOMõs strategic plan 
is to develop museum and heritage expertise. Our òClothes Tell Storiesó web site contributes to this goal. 
A Facebook page for òClothes Tell Storiesó has been given a trial run and the extensive analysis of that 
project can be found in the Summer Newsletter. Ellen Hlozan will tell us more about that. We have been 
asked by ICOM Paris to do live Tweets of this meeting with pictures and quotations from presentations: 
weõll need to be on our best behavior since weõre going live!! 
 
One of the most important tasks this year has been the development of a new Web site for the 
Committee. After receiving costly bids from four different Web development firms, I discovered at the 
General Assembly in Paris in June that ICOM Paris now has a Web master and is encouraging the 
International Committees to develop a Web site through ICOM that is FREE! Consequently, Meike 
Königstein has worked diligently all summer to migrate our old site to its new format and location. She 
will tell us more about that later in the meeting. I cannot thank her enough for taking on this huge project. 
The Web site will make our expertise widely accessible and meet the third ICOM goal of strengthening 
ICOMõs global leadership in the heritage sector. 
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With a free Web site and much reduced mailing costs, the Costume Committee now can focus its financial 
resources on member support and special projects that will directly benefit members. Managing and 
developing our resources so that we can implement the strategic plan is the fourth goal. ICOM Paris asks 
that the International Committees not hoard their funds, but actually spend them in ways that benefit the 
members and thus forward the strategic goals of the organization. During this meeting the Board is 
hoping that members will suggest some special projects that the Committee might find worthwhile for 
future investment.   
 
At the meeting in Rio de Janeiro we had a joint meeting with the Documentation Committee and the 
Museum Security Committee at the Museum of the Republic. This is an activity encouraged by ICOM and 
one that the Board is discussing for implementation at the Milan Triennial. Meeting jointly at the Triennial 
is possible since all committees are represented at those meetings. If any of you belong to other 
International Committees that might find a joint meeting beneficial, please let a member of the Board 
know so that we can pursue that idea. For example, the Committees for Museology and for Collecting 
have both been suggested.  
 
We have successfully enlisted volunteers to enable òClothes Tell Storiesó to accept additional essays: 
Anthea Bickley has graciously agreed to edit new submissions, and Nina Gockerell, Naomi Tarrant, Britta 
Hammer, Esther Suenderhauf and Isabel Alvarado will review articles as jurors. According to Facebook 
responses, users have found the site most helpful. òClothes Tell Storiesó will ultimately be integrated into 
our new Web site. 
 
We are looking forward to another Student Saturday in Athens. There are some 30 students registered and 
the presentations sound very interesting. It is of the utmost importance that we encourage students to 
think about the field of costume as they plan their future careers. June Swann admonished me in an e-mail 
to òencourage the young,ó and that is exactly what Student Saturday is all about. Thanks to Vicki Berger, 
Myrsini Pichon, Sofia Pantouvaki, Nantia Macha and Rebecca Akins for organizing this important activity. 
 
Apparently there is no record at ICOM Paris of any internal rules for the Costume Committee. To address 
this ICOM requirement, the Board is working on customizing the ICOM template for the Costume 
Committee. At the General Assembly in June, I learned that the Costume Committee is one of only two 
ICOM International Committees that in the 1990s were made French Associations. This presents a 
number of legal issues ð among them the necessity to follow French labor law and the potentiality of 
officers and members of the board being held liable in contract disputes. The head of ICOMõs legal 
department strongly suggested that we dissolve our status as a French Association, and the Board and I 
have agreed. No one can remember why this happened in the first place, nor can we see any advantage in 
maintaining it.  
 
A word about ICOM Paris: over the past several years there were serious problems with the management 
of the Paris office. These problems have resulted is several lawsuits that are currently going through the 
French court system. Under a new General Director, Anne-Catherine Robert-Hauglustaine, things seem 
to have been corrected and are now functioning smoothly. Those of us who have been working with the 
Paris Office have found the staff to be knowledgeable, helpful and quick to respond. Membership records 
in Paris are only as good as the information they receive, so please keep them up-to-date as you change 
position, address or name, and please remit your dues promptly. 
 
I cannot end this report without thanking the Organizing Committee for this splendid meeting. The 
following people have worked on behalf of all of us: 
 
Please stand so that we can acknowledge you. 
 

¶ Ioanna Papantoniou 

¶ Nadia Macha-Bizoumi 

¶ Xenia Politou 

¶ Elia Petridou 

¶ Sofia Pantouvaki 
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¶ Myrsini Pichon 

¶ Angeliki Kokkou 
 
Thank you all so very much. 
 
II. Secretaryõs Report (delivered by Ellen Hlozan in the absence of Alexandra Kim) 

 
1. Approval of Minutes from the Annual General Meeting, Rio de Janeiro:  
 Moved by Elizabeth Ann Coleman and seconded by Elizabeth Jachimowicz 
 
2. Membership report:  

 301 active members from 39 different countries   
 
       3. Regrets from members who cannot attend  
 Among those received: Eva Uchalova, Romi Arm, Katia Johansen, June Swann, Rainer 
 Wenrich, Paola Di Trocchio, Jan Loverin, Mirjana Menkovic 
 
I am truly sorry not to be attending this yearõs meeting in Greece, not least because I was really looking 
forward to seeing everyone in Greece. The arrival of my daughter Catherine Margaret Kim is the only 
thing that would keep me away and she is indeed a delight, if also giving me plenty to keep my hands full. 
Iõm very grateful to Jean for her understanding about this situation and for Ellen Hlozan for so nobly 
agreeing to step in and help with the secretaryõs duties during the meeting.  
 
The current central ICOM online membership database shows that the Costume Committee has 301 
active members from 39 different countries. Our subsidy from central ICOM is based on our number of 
paid up members so weõre very grateful to people for paying their membership fee on time and allowing 
us to benefit from the highest possible subsidy for carrying out our work. Our excellent newsletter, ably 
prepared by Lena Chwalinski, has been beautifully complemented by the regular news bulletins sent out by 
Paola di Trocchio. These two methods of communication offer us the chance to make sure that all our 
members are up to date with news, whatever method of receiving information they prefer. The newsletter 
is still sent out in hard copy form to a small number of our members.  
 
I have also spent time this year offering Jean, our new chair, my experiences of being a board member 
2007-2013, providing information to Lena and Paola for the newsletter and emails respectively, 
communicating with our ICOM young personõs travel grant recipient, Michelle Kaufmann Benarush, and 
thinking about the new website, plus possibilities to integrate the Clothes Tell Stories site (which was 
featured in the latest edition of the UK Costume Societyõs newsletter). Iõd like to thank all those who 
provided me with information, and especially to the outgoing secretary Vicki Berger for her wise advice 
and experience.  
 
III. Treasurerõs Report 
 Ursula Karbacher 
   
COSTUME COMMITTEE BUDGET REPORT of  6.10.2014 
 
Bank Balance 31.3.14 û 3754  
2014 SUBVENTION: û 5649  
Balance as of 15.4.2014 û 9403  
Expenses:  
Bank charges 59  
Grant Registration 870 
Newsletter Mailing 91  
Total expenses of 6.10.2014  û1020  
Balance on 6.10.2014 û8383 
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IV. Report on the new Web Site 
 Meike Bianchi-Königstein 
The website of the Costume Committee is an important communication tool. The statistic shows that 
since its beginning in 2008, the visitor rate has been continuously increasing. 2013 was the best year up to 
date: in this year the site had almost 200,000 visitors.  
 
This is a result the updating rate of the content: added news and information attract more visitors. The 
update frequency can also be tracked by search engines like Google. Sites with higher update frequencies 
appear earlier in the list of search results. 
 
This is also confirmed by the statistics for this year, 2014. The year isnôt over yet, but it is already clear that 
the site wonôt have as many visitors as last year. One possible reason is the fact that the website could not 
be updated so frequently, since my efforts are being put in the new web presence.  
 
A new site was indeed recommendable, because the old site was a little bit confusing for our visitors. One 
reason can be found in the two menus: one at the top and the other one on the left side. In particular the 
announcement of the annual meeting wasnôt easy to find, because it was in the left side menu under the 
top menu ăNewsò. This made it necessary to publish the announcement on two positions on the site: in 
the news area and in the information area for the members. Because of this construction, it was very hard 
to make changes in the articles. It needed to be done manually in every article. Another problem was the 
fact that the function of the website is restricted in some browsers, since the version of the program that 
hosts the site was too old. The program itself was very complicated and difficult to use. 
 
Jean made it possible to get a new website. She found out that ICOM offers its committees the possibility 
to create websites and supports them technically. This saved a lot of money, because to create a new 
website normally costs many thousand euros. Jean also supported me in structuring the new site, wrote 
new texts and offered very beautiful pictures. Carla Bonomi of ICOM gave also a lot of support by 
explaining the program used for the site and by offering technical solutions. 
 
The new address of our website is: http://costume.icom.musuem  
 
The image of the new website shows that the design is more modern and the website structure is easier ð 
it has only one menu and no member area anymore.  This will make it much easier to maintain. 
 
The current aim is to integrate the Online Workbook ăClothes tell storiesò. Until now it has its own 
website, but it is important to offer this service of the Costume Committee on the main site. It is not easy 
to integrate the ăClothes tell storiesò-site, because the articles have many pictures and are linked internally 
and externally. Until this work is done, the old site ăClothes tell storiesò will be available.  
 
The website has a new image gallery ð the fashion timeline ð and I want to thank everybody who sent 
photos, especially Brigitte and Jean. Everybody in the Committee is invited to send contributions like 
news, pictures and so on for the website to my mail address koenigstein.m@gmail.com. Iôm looking 
forward to it! 
 
I hope you will visit our new site many times and that it will be useful for you. 
 
V. Member Communications  
 A. Report on the Newsletter: Lena Chwalinski  

 
Dear members of the ICOM Costume Committee, 
 
Since my last report in 2013 a lot of things happened! Two newsletters had been published (December 
2013/June 2014) and the e-mail-blasts of Paola ensured a short-dated flow of information within these 
two items. 
 
I feel very delighted how dedicated and involved everyone is creating a surrounding with a lively exchange 
about what is going on in our community. There was a great echo of contributions since Rio last year and 
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I would like to thank all of you who sent me information, reports, and reviews of fashion-related content 
for distribution in the newsletters. Please continue do so! Our newsletter is one of the central pillars of 
communication within our committee. To guarantee a steady work of communication within our 
international group requires a transparent exchange of information with our members. That makes it even 
more important to distribute the news of fashion and textile related information! So please feel free to 
send whatever you wish to be published in our semiannual circulars to l.chwalinski@web.de. I am always 
happy to hear what is going on worldwide in order to share your information! However, please note that 
texts such as exhibition-information, book reviews or any other note are appreciated either in English or 
French, to make sure they reach as much members as possible. 
 
Last but not least a little announcement concerning our next ICOM Costume Committeeõs newsletter: We 
have a new deadline! 
 
Please send all your information until 15th November 2014 latest to l.chwalinski@web.de! 
And now I wish all of you a great time in Greece with fruitful conversations and discussions about our 
favorite topic: costumes with all their versatile aspects! I hope to see you again on our next annual meeting 
in 2015! 
 
Lena Chwalinski, M.A. 
l.chwalinski@web.de 
 
 B. Report on e-mail communications: Paola Di Trocchio 
 
Iõm sorry I canõt be here in Greece, but Iõd just like to say that it has been an absolute pleasure 
communicating with you all via email, and sharing the reports, newsletters and information that the 
committee prepare on their behalf. We have had 10 email blitzes in 2014 including our newsletter. Thank 
you Lena. 
 
The committee has made a phenomenal effort this year (particular thanks to Alexandra and Jean) in 
collecting so many more email addresses where they were missing. Iõd like to thank them, as well as you 
all, for participating in this. It helps us all enormously in sharing and distributing information, as well as in 
keeping in touch. I would also like to encourage you all to continue to do so, and to make sure that you 
keep your details up to date with ICOM Paris and also with us directly. Thank you so much. 
  
All the very best 
Paola 
 
VI. Old Business 

Publications from past meetings 

¶ Publications from Munich to be gathered by Johannes and given to Meike to digitize for 
the website.   

¶ Suggested that meeting proceedings should only be published digitally only to save prints 
cost and make more accessible.   

¶ Bernard is looking into Lyon text (2009).   

¶ Jillian is looking into Shanghai meeting proceedings (2010) and will forward to 
Jean/Meike to ôprintõ as pdf.   

 
VII. New Business 

a) Introduction of new members  
Esther Sünderhauf Von Parish-Costume Library, Munich; Lucia Stavos, Victoria and Albert 
Museum, London; Aleksandra Momcilovic-Jovanovic, Museum of Yugoslav History, Serbia; 
Ellen Hlozan Aga Khan Museum, Toronto, Canada; Ariel Pomerance, University of Toronto, 
Canada; Michelle Kauffmann Benarush Casa da Marquesa de Santos, Museu da Moda, Brazil; 
Nino Macharashvili Tbilisi State University, Georgia; Juraj Suska, Footwear designer Slovakia 
 

b) Future meetings 2015, 2016, 2017 

mailto:l.chwalinski@web.de
mailto:l.chwalinski@web.de
mailto:l.chwalinski@web.de
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¶ We hope that the meeting for 2015 will be in Toronto 5-12 September.  Ellen 
Hlozan presented a short Powerpoint prepared by Alexandra Kim outlining 
suggestions about some of the activiites the meeting might include.   

¶ 2016 will be the ICOM Triennial in Milan.  Dorethea Nicolai, Lucia Stavos and 
Thessy Schoenholzer Nichols will begin planning.   

¶ For 2017 there has been a proposal from Melissa Leventon and Dale Gluckman to 
invite us to Bangkok, Thailand.  There will be a Balmain exhibition and one on folk 
dress.  

c)    Deadline for publishing papers from the 2014 meeting in Greece will be announced 
shortly.   

 
VIII. Open Forum Discussion 
 New Publications 
Sandy Rosenbaum has written Fashion Prints in the Age of Louis XIV:  Interpreting the Art of Elegance; Noõam 
Barõam Ben-Yossef has written The Jewish Wardrobe, from the Collection of the Israel Museum, Jerusalem; Li 
Xiaojun (Jillian) has written a book about the significance of dragon robes.  Please contact Ursula 
Karbacker if you have a new publication coming out since she likes to add them to her museumõs library. 
Also notify Lena Chwalinski for the newsletter and Meike Bianchi-Konigstein for the website.  Hippie Chic 
by Lauren Whitley is the catalog from the 2013 exhibition at the Boston Museum of Fine Arts. 
  

New Exhibitions 
Members reported on a variety of exhibitions in the planning stages. Please watch the Newsletter for 
exhibition announcements 
 

Costume Concerns and Issues 
Jillian Li would like to learn more about conservation techniques and needs an invitation from a university 
to leave China to undertake training and research; she would appreciate help and suggestions. 
  

Other conferences 
o Florence Costume Colloquium will take place this year 20-23 November on the subject of colour.  

More details can be found at http://www.costume-textiles.com/ 
o China at the Silk museum, a conference at the beginning of November, Imprints on Cloth 
o Antwerp 3rd meeting on digitization of collection (Lucia Savi) (usually held by Victoria and Albert 

Museum in Italy) 
 

IX. Adjournment 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

Costume Committee Budget Report of 6.10.2014 
 
Bank Balance 31.3.14       û 3754.00  
 
2014 SUBVENTION:       û 5649.00  
 
Balance as of 15.4.2014      û 9403.00  
 
Expenses:  
Bank charges      59.00 
Subventions for AGM Registrations             870.00 
Newsletter Mailing     91.00 
Total expenses of 6.10.2014          û1020.00 
 
Balance on 6.10.2014           û8383.00 

http://www.costume-textiles.com/
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Reports from Athens/Nafplion 
 

Student Saturday IV 
held in Athens, Greece 

September 13, 2014 
 
By Vicki Berger, Co-Chair, Student Saturday IV 
 
òWhat a great experience participating in Student Saturday 
was! On reflection, it was probably more rewarding for me 
than for the Greek students and their faculty who attended 
(itõs moot how relevant it was for them to hear about Quaker 
brides through the centuries). But, thereõs no doubt 

whatsoever that having had an opportunity to sit with a 
group of students at lunchtime, admire their excellent 
English language skills, hear about their educational 

experiences, and have them share their life stories, their aims 
and ambitionsñand apprehensionsñwas the best part of 

Student Saturday for me.ó 
Rebecca R. Akins, ICOM Costume Committee Member 
and Presenter 
 
Forty-five students and faculty and nine ICOM 
Costume Committee colleagues participated in 
Student Saturday IV on September 13, 2014.  The 
Hellenic World Cultural Center provided a perfect 
venue for the day of presentations and discussions.  
This yearõs theme was òBridesñAn Exploration of 
Historical, Social, and Creative Aspects of Wedding 
Attire,ó selected to complement the Peloponnesian 
Folklore Foundationõs exhibition òBridesñ
Tradition and Fashion in Greeceó which is on 
display at the Fougaro Cultural Center in Nafplion. 
Some of the universities represented by students 
and faculty were:  Technological Educational 
Institute of Athens (TEI), Departments of 
Antiquities and Works of Art, Library Science and 
Information Systems (Museum Collections 
Management), and Textile Engineering; National 
and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Faculty of 
Theatre Studies, and Philology (Byzantine Philology 
and Folklore); and University of Ioannina, 
Department of History and Archaeology. In 
addition to these diverse departments of study, 
students identified themselves as enrolled in 
museum studies, social anthropology, history, and 
textile conservation. Participants enjoyed lunch in 
the Hellenic World Canteen, funded by the 
conference organizing committee.  Students 
received Arizona Humanities tote bags, copies of 
Costume and Textile Collections in the United States by 
Sally Queen and Vicki Berger, as well as Girl Scout 
bookmarks and pencils. 
After a morning welcome by Ioanna Papantoniou, 
President of the Peloponnesian Folklore 

Foundation, ICOM colleagues gave the following 
presentations: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Myrsini Pichou, Co-Chair.  Photo by Rebecca R. Akins. 

 
 
Angeliki Roumelioti, Collections Curator, 
Peloponnesian Folklore Foundation, Nafplion, 
Greece 
òBrides: Tradition and Fashion in Greeceó ð Behind the 
Scenes [in Greek] 
 
Dr. Vicki L. Berger, President, Central Arizona 
Museum Association, Arizona, USA 
A 1942 World War II American Bride: Anita Ruth 
Bonham Crawford 
 
Rebecca R. Akins, Museum Curator, Retired; 
Theatrical Costume Designer, Arizona, USA 
òOf the Best Sort, But Plainó: What Do Quaker Brides 
Wear? 
 
Ellen Hlozan, Curatorial and Programming 
Assistant, York Region District School Board 
Museum and Archives, Ontario, Canada 
ǀ Survey of Wedding Dress Styles Worn in Canada 
c.1850-1980 
 
Eva Nathena, Scenographer/Costume designer 
and Dr. Sofia Pantouvaki, Professor of Costume 
Design for Theatre and Film, Aalto University, 
Finland  
Designing the Costumes for the Film the òBridesó ð From 
Concept to Screen [in Greek]  Note:  This inspiring 
presentation featured film clips from òBrides.ó  The 
students particularly enjoyed Ms. Nathenaõs behind-
the-scenes stories of the movie.  One student 
wrote, òAlso, the conversation with Eva Nathena 
was so amazing and gave so much knowledge for 
my professional future!!!ó 
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Dr. Cleo Gougoulis, Assistant Professor, 
Department of Cultural Heritage Management and 
New Technologies, University of Patras, Greece 
Bridal Dress from an Ethnographic Perspective:  Creating, 
Documenting, and Exhibiting a Collection [in Greek] 
 

Costume Committee colleagues celebrate the conclusion of 
Student Saturday IV.  Left to right:  Elia Petridou, Organizing 
Committee; Angeliki Roumelioti, Presenter; Sofia Pantouvaki, 
Co-Chair; Vicki Berger, Co-Chair; Rebecca R. Akins, Presenter; 
and Nadia Macha-Bizoumi, Co-Chair.  Photo by Cleo 
Gougoulis. 

 
At the conclusion of the program, participants 
completed a brief evaluation.  The compilation of 
responses has been forwarded to Costume 
Committee Chair Jean Druesedow.   In summary, 
students heard about Student Saturday from their 
college web sites and their teachers.  They 
described the day as useful, interesting, helpful, 
moving, informative, and excellent.  They cited 
learning about other countries and new subjects, as 
well as the history, styles, materials, and personal 
stories associated with wedding dresses.  Two 
students asked for future programs on textile 
conservation.  Suggestions for improvement 
included more time, more presentations, 
workshops, and a request for vegetarian lunches.  
Thanks to all students who took time to fill out the 
evaluation after a full and exciting day!  It is a 
tribute to the studentsõ stamina that they ended the 
afternoon by touring the exhibition òPatterns of 
Magnificence.ó    
The concept of hosting a pre- or post-conference 
service project was approved by the Costume 
Committee Board in 2007.  Student Saturday I was 
held in Santiago, Chile in 2008; Student Saturday II 
in Belgrade, Serbia in 2011; and Student Saturday 
III in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil in 2013.  This yearõs 
Co-Chairs were Vicki Berger, Nadia Macha-
Bizoumi, Sofia Pantouvaki, and Myrsini Pichou.   
 

 
Ioanna Papantoniou, President, Peloponnesian Folklore 
Foundation, Participant; photo taken in the exhibition 
òPatterns of Magnificence.ó  Photo by Vicki Berger. 

 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

ICOM Costume Member Report 
Meeting 2014 

 
By Michelle Kauffmann Benarush 

 
This yearõs meeting was a special one. Not only was 
it was my first but more importantly, it was offered 
to me by ICOM Young Members Grant. On top of 
it, it was my first time in Greece. I had no shortage 
of reasons to be excited! 
The Hellenic Costume Society and The 
Peloponnesian Folklore Foundation welcomed 
around 60 participants from 25 countries. Since my 
time in New York City, where I attended graduate 
school at the Fashion Institute of Technology, I 
didnõt have the opportunity of being with so great a 
number of fashion-textile-museum people. 
After near 24 hours of flights and connections 
(Greece is very far from Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 
where I currently work and live.), I met up with 
Elia Petridou, from the Greek organizing 
committee, who offered me a ride to Nafplion 
(about 2 hours from Athens). It was a treat, for she 
welcomed me with stories and delivered a real 
sightseeing experience all the way. 
Naffplion is a charming resort-y town, full of great 
little shops, which included handmade leather 
sandals, locally made pasta and Mediterranean 
seasonings. It also houses several historical sites, 
including the Palamidi Castle, a fortress built by the 
Venetians in the beginning of the eighteenth 
century. The view from the edification is amazing, 
where one can appreciate both the deep blue waters 
of the Argolic Gulf, and the city of Naflionõs 
planned architecture. 
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Nafplion has great shops, including handmade leather sandals 

 
The warm welcome reception at the Peloponnesian 
Folklore Foundation offered an amazing 
opportunity to meet the participants. I was very 
happy to meet some of the most recognizable 
professionals in the field of fashion and textile 
museums, some whose work I have been admiring 
and following for several years. 
The meetingõs first days were held at Fougaro, a 
beautifully renovated private cultural center with an 
amazing exhibition space, shop and restaurant. Our 
daily train ride from the Port area to Fougaro was 
via a small kids train, normally used for sightseeing. 
Personally, I loved this commute solution as it gave 
us all the opportunity to chat among ourselves and 
also see the city. 
 

 
Fougaro, Nafplion, Greece 

 
The presentations were, as expected, strong. The 
themes ranged widely, from legislation, power and 
consumption to religion and national fashions. At 
Fougaro, we also had a chance to visit the 
exhibition òBrides: Tradition and Fashion in 
Greeceó, organized by Ioanna Papantoniou. The 
exhibition showcased several dresses along with a 
picture of its donor, which I thought gave it a great 
personal touch to the clothes. We were treated both 
with a guided tour as well as a catalogue. Also 
during our time in Nafplion, we had a chance to 

visit The Peloponnesian Folklore Foundationõs 
storage and exhibition rooms. 
 

 
Brides: Tradition and Fashion in Greeceó, Fougaro, Nafplion, 

Greece 

 

 
Peloponnesian Folklore Foundation Museum exhibition rooms 

 
At the end of the third day, we left Nafplion and 
headed to Athens. On our way, we detoured to the 
amazing Mycenae Archeological site and museum. I 
was really impressed by the museum and its proud 
showcase of authentic artifacts found in the 
archeological site. Our guide also gave us valuable 
information on the construction and purposes of 
different sections, including its great architecture of 
the tombs. 
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Mycenae Archeological Site and Museum 

 
The following day, September 11, we had a guided 
tour to the Byzantine Museum exhibition spaces, 
conservation lab and storage rooms. I found it 
especially amazing to see the different solutions for 
storage. Meeting the conservator was also great, 
and she explained us the philosophy behind the 
treatments they apply to textiles.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Conservation room and storage room at the Byzantine 
Museum, Athens, Greece 

 
Our base in Athens was Hellenic World, and there 
we also had great sessions: media, popular culture, 
performance and heritage. We had a chance to visit 
the exhibition òPatterns of Magnificence: Tradition 
and Reinvention in Greek WomanËs Costumeó. 
 

 
òPatterns of Magnificence: Tradition and Reinvention in Greek 
WomanËs Costumeó exhibition at Hellenic World, Athens, 
Greece. 

 
The final meeting day, September 12th, began with 
guided tours to both Atopos Contermporary Visual 
Culture and Textile Conservation (Hellenic 
Ministry of Culture and Sports). Later that day, we 
headed to the Lalaounis Jewelry Museum, where a 
guided tour at was offered as well as a farewell 
cocktail dinner. 
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Farewell dinner and guided tour to the Lalaounis Jewelry 
Museum, Athens, Greece 

 
Saturday, September 13th I went to Benaki 
Museumõs two buildings, one at Pieros Street where 
the exhibition òDestefashioncollectionó was held. I 
thought the exhibition design and the whole 
exhibition concept was marvellous and it was very 
interesting to see contemporary fashion being 
exhibited in contemporary ways. Later that day, I 
went to Benakiõs main building. I was very much 
impressed that although there was no fashion/dress 
exhibition being held, almost all of the rooms in the 
museum had mannequins and textiles. I wondered 
what incredible work has been made in the country 
to preserve and showcase this great a number of 
garments. 
 

 
Blue tulle dress from Benaki's "Destefashioncollection" 

exhibition 

 
òDestefashioncollectionó at Benaki (Pieros Street) and Greek 
traditional dress exhibited at Benaki (Main Building) 

 
Since I joined ICOM and Costume, I have 
translated two of Costumeõs key documents, the 
Guidelines, which have been extremely helpful to 
our work thinking and planning a future museum. 
We, at the Museu da Moda in Rio de Janeiro, have 
benefited from both documents in our efforts to 
disseminate internationally accepted guidelines in 
treating, handling dress and textile items as well as a 
proper hierarchy in cataloguing. Fashion/dress 
museology in Brazil is burgeoning, and both for me 
and for the Museum, being part of Costume has 
been a great pleasure and learning experience. All in 
all, being part of Costumeõs Annual Meeting was an 
unbelievable experience to be part of such 
important affair and make contact with fellow 
professionals from around the world. 
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Next annual meeting: Toronto - 2015! 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Dear ICOM members, colleagues and friends  
 
2015 will see our annual meeting in Toronto, Canada and we invite you to join us for a great week in this 
modern, vibrant and bustling city.  Toronto has a rich dress and textile history; as a major centre of 
garment production in the late 19th and early 20th centuries, a major retail centre for clothing in Canada 
(including iconic department stores Eatonõs and Holt Renfrew) and home to many of Canadaõs 
contemporary fashion designers including Greta Constantine, Jeremy Laing and Smythe.   
 
It offers the perfect setting to consider aspects of interpreting and displaying dress and our membersõ 
experiences of projects relating to the research, conservation, display, interpretation and accessibility of 
dress collections from around the world.  There will be visits to the Royal Ontario Museum, the Bata Shoe 
Museum and some of the hidden dress gems across the city such as the Canadian Opera Company 
wardrobe, the Cityõs museum collection and Ryerson University Fashion Research Centre, as well as the 
chance to enjoy something of Torontoõs vibrant contemporary fashion and vintage scenes.   
 
We hope to organise a brief tour to Montreal and Ottawa after the main meeting. The meeting will 
overlap in part with Torontoõs wildly successful international film festival TIFF, so we will be working 
hard to finalize the programme and encouraging people to book their accommodation in good time.  
However, the festival will provide an added opportunity for some dress related activity, spotting the red 
carpet frocks of the gathered stars.     
 

 
Dates Tuesday 8 ð Sunday 13 September 2015 

 
Theme Exhibitions and Interpretation 

 
Organizers Alexandra Kim, Ellen Hlozan and Ariel Pomerance 

 
Call for papers deadline 28 February 2014 
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The meeting website address is http://icomcostumetoronto2015.wordpress.com/ and will be active from 
1 January 2015.  We will send round details via email to members with reminders about the call for papers 
and registration, as well as making sure that registration documents are included in the next newsletter.   
 
 
 
Key information 
 
Deadline for the submission of papers 28 February 2014 
Open for registration 1 April 2014  
Website http://icomcostumetoronto2015.wordpress.com/ 
Contact alexandrakim@live.co.uk 

 
 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

Criteria for subventions for members to attend Annual Meetings 
 
The following criteria were established for applications for subventions to attend a Costume Committee 
Annual Meeting: 
 
Applicants must: 

1. Be a member of the Costume Committee in good standing  (include ICOM number with letter 
of application) 
 

 2. Have a paper accepted for presentation at the meeting  
 

3. Write an essay of at least 150 words (300 words maximum) explaining why you want to attend 
the Annual Meeting; explain other funding sources received 
 

 4. Write a brief report on the experience for the Newsletter 
 

5. Report to colleagues at home about the experience with a copy to the Costume Committee 
Secretary. 

 
Young professionals should first apply to their National Committees and to ICOM Paris, which has grants 
available by country. Members in good standing should send application materials directly to the 
Chairperson of the Costume Committee. The Board of Officers will make the decisions for subventions. 
The number and amounts will be determined case by case and according to the Committee budget. 
Applications should be received at least two months prior to the scheduled Annual Meeting.  
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

 

The following sections relate specifically to the actions of the Board 
of Officers and include the Criteria for Subventions, Draft of Rules for 
the Costume Committee, the competition for a new logo, the Notes 
for Authors and copyright authorizations for "Clothes Tell Stories" 

 

http://icomcostumetoronto2015.wordpress.com/
http://icomcostumetoronto2015.wordpress.com/
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DRAFT RULES 
International Committee for Museums and Collections of Costume 

12 November 2014 
 

Article I Name and address 
The ICOM International Committee for Museums and Collections of Costume (COSTUME) is herein 
referred to as the Committee. The Committee was established in 1962. Officers and Board members of 
the Committee can be contacted through the Committee Website at http://icom.museum/costume 
 
Article II. Headquarters 
The headquarters of the Committee are those of ICOM Paris 
 
Article III. Relationship with ICOM  
The Committee is a component of ICOM (Article 13 of the ICOM Statutes). The Committee is subject, 
without exceptions, to the Statutes of ICOM, its Code of Ethics, as well as documents related to 
International Committees, in particular the principles governing the creation, functioning and evaluation 
of International Committees, and the Framework Agreement between ICOM and the International 
Committees. The Committee is represented at the ICOM Advisory Committee by its Chairperson or 
representative. It is represented at the ICOM General Assembly by five members of its Board or their 
representatives. 
 
Article IV. Objectives 
The Costume Committee brings together the Worldõs museum professionals and costume historians to 
explore all aspects of presenting, preserving, researching and collecting apparel. The Committee 
contributes to the development and implementation of ICOMõs programs and Strategic Plan. 
 

1. Formulate and carry out a program of activities related to the general development of the field 
of costume. 

 
 2. Studying and revealing the best practices related to costume collections. 
 
 3. Promote cooperation among collections of costume. 
 

4. Provide a forum for communication, cooperation and information exchange about best 
practices for collections of costume 

 
5. Consult ICOM on general problems and trends of activities as well as implementation of its 
international actions and projects, and be a source of professional expertise to assist in the 
implementation of ICOMõs programs. 

 
6. Serve as a channel of communication between ICOM members with similar professional 
interests and represent the interests of costume within ICOM. 

 
7. Cooperate with National Committees and Regional Organizations of ICOM and other 
International Committees and Affiliated Organizations in matters related to the Committeeõs 
specific mandate and to the broader interests of ICOM. 

 
Article V. Composition 
All ICOM members in good standing may be members of the Committee.  
 

1. Members of the Committee are professionals working in museums; academic or free-lance 
costume historians; designers for fashion or the theatre; all of whom are committed to the study, 
interpretation and preservation of all aspects of apparel.  

a. Categories of members: individual or institutional; Regular (voting) Retired Professional 
(voting), Associate (voting), Contributor (voting), Supporting (non-voting), Student (non-
voting) 

 

http://icom.museum/costume
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b. The Committee may accept other persons within a limit of 20% of its composition, 
based on their professional experience, who are considered worthy of being members. 

 
c. ICOM members wishing to join the Committee shall inform the ICOM Secretariat and 
the latter shall transmit the application to the Chairperson of the committee. 

 
d. The status of membership is lost for all members who have resigned in writing, and for 
all ICOM members not in good standing. 

  
 2. Members rights 
   

a. Members of the Committee have the right to participate in the activities and programs 
of the Committee, to attend plenary meetings, to buy any publications produced by the 
Committee for sale to members. 

 
b. Members have the right to vote in plenary meetings, to stand for election to the Board, 
to vote in Board elections and to be designated as a representative of the Committee to 
vote at the General Assembly of ICOM and in the elections of the Executive Council of 
ICOM. 

  
3. Members share their expertise through research projects, exhibitions, discussions and 
demonstrations of conservation and storage techniques, design, manufacturing and related 
subjects.  

 
 4. Annual meetings are held in locations throughout the world.  
 
 5. An unsalaried Board of Officers, elected by the membership governs the Committee.  
 

6. The Committee publishes selected research projects, newsletters and proceedings of symposia 
both digitally and in print. Among the most sought-after publications are the òGuidelines for 
Costume,ó a statement of the ethical preservation, display and collection policies for costume. 
Our òVocabulary of Basic Termsó is especially useful in cataloging collections.   

 
7.The Costume Committee has an important Web presence through the ICOM site and the 
òClothes Tell Storiesó workbook. 

 
Article VI. Resources 
The resources of the Committee consist of the subsidies from ICOM, proceeds from payments for 
services rendered, donations and bequests, sales of publications. 
 

1. The Committee is entitled to raise such funds for its operations as it considers necessary. It may 
not impose any annual membership subscriptions on ICOM members, but is entitled to impose a 
subscription for specific services. 

 
 2. The Committee shall receive a subvention from ICOM for each voting member. 
 
 3. The Committee may impose charges for participating in meetings as it deems necessary. 
 
 4. The Committee may receive grants and donations and underwriting from sponsors. 
 

5. The Committee may produce at its own expense and sell publications but shall inform the 
SecretaryðGeneral of ICOM before doing so, and must provide the ICOM Secretariat with a copy 
of the publication. 

 
6. The Committee shall not enter into any contract or any legally binding agreement involving 
expenditure of ICOM funds without the approval of the Executive Council first being obtained ð 
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other than contracts and agreements that relate to its own activities that can be paid from its own 
Committee funds. 

 
7. All money received by the Committee shall be deposited in a bank account established for the 
purpose and all payments made on behalf of the Committee shall be made from that bank 
account. The bank shall be designated by the ICOM Secretariat. 

 
8. The Committee shall keep proper accounts of all money received and expended on an annual 
basis. A report on the finances of the Committee shall be presented to the members at each 
plenary meeting of the Committee. 

 
9. The Committee shall transmit a copy of the report on the finances of the Committee to the 
Secretary-General of ICOM for presentation to the Executive Council via the Annual Activity 
Report. 

 
Article VII: Annual General Meeting 
The Annual General Meeting: members of the Committee must meet in an ordinary session, on written 
notification to attend, once a year, but at least on the occasion of every ICOM Triennial Conference. The 
Annual General Meeting elects members of the Board and, if necessary ratifies the decisions of the Board. 
All decisions can be made by correspondence. Five percent of the voting members shall constitute a 
quorum to conduct ordinary Committee business. Ten percent of voting members shall constitute a 
quorum for the election of officers and the approval or amendment of the Committee Rules.  Voting can 
take place either by being present at the Annual General meeting or by responding in advance by e-mail 
proxy.  
 
Article VIII. Executive Board 
 1. The Board is composed of at least five persons who must be ordinary ICOM members. 
 

2. Elections are held during the Committeeõs Annual General Meeting as part of the ICOM 
Triennial Conference. 

 
 3. A call for nominations is sent to the members prior to the Triennial Annual General Meeting. 
 

a. The Nominating Committee should be composed of an uneven number of Costume 
Committee members in good standing, should serve one term (with the exception of one 
member who should carry-over to the next cycle), should be composed of a broad 
geographical representation, and should have a broad knowledge of committee members. 

 
b. Appointment of the Nominating Committee Chair:  At each Triennial General  
 Assembly the Board of the Costume Committee shall appoint the Chair of the 
Nominating Committee who shall confirm that they are not interested in being 
considered for an elected position on the Board of the Costume Committee in the next 
rotation. The appointment shall be for three years and end with the next Triennial.  

 
1) The Chair of the Nominating Committee shall select the remaining members 
of the Nominating Committee, being an uneven number between 3 and 5 and 
including one member from the previous Nominating Committee and one 
alternate.  

 
2) The candidates for the Nominating Committee members should be polled to 
make sure they are not interested in being considered for an elected position on 
the Board of the Costume Committee in the current rotation.  

 
3) The list of Nominating Committee members should be supplied to the 
Costume Committee Chair prior to the annual meeting prior to the Triennial 
election. 
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c. Committee Confirmation: The Nominating Committee will be approved at the annual 
meeting at least one year before the election of Board members to the Costume 
Committee is required. This can be done by e-mail vote. 

 
d. Committee work: Because of the complications of distance it is advisable to 
accomplish as much of the committeeõs work as possible at the annual meetings. This 
includes particularly the lining up of candidates for officers and board members.   

 
1) The Nominating committee should note that continuity in the board is 
important; ICOM is a museum organization and the Costume Committee is a 
forum where colleagues meet, discuss problems and work issues, and exchange 
ideas; the candidates for the position of Chair especially, and also of Secretary 
and Treasurer should be supported actively by their directors and museums so 
that they can attend all necessary meetings; all board members must be prepared 
and able to come to the annual meetings. 

 
2) The Nominating Committee should have access to job descriptions of all 
positions to be filled which can be shared with potential candidates.  
 
3) All Costume Committee members in good standing should be polled, either in 
person, or through notices in the committeeõs communications with members for 
candidate suggestions. 

 
4) Six months prior to the election of Board members the Nominating 
Committee should òmeetó via phone, e-mail, or in person.  

 
a) To confirm that all potential Costume Committee Board member 
candidates are active voting members of the Costume Committee 

 
b) To confirm that all potential Costume Committee Board candidates 
can offer a reasonable commitment to attend upcoming annual meetings 
and work for the Committee 

 
c) To prepare either a slate (single candidates for each position) or ballot 
(multiple candidates for one or more positions) 

 
5) Four months prior to the election of the Board, members of the Nominating 
Committee should present their slate/ballot to each voting member of the 
Costume Committee either by e-mail or by post for appropriate 
response/responses. A deadline for the return of the slate/ballot must be given, 
suggested at six weeks from date of mailing. 

 
6) One month prior to Triennial General Assembly the Chair of the Nominating 
Committee should report the results of the voting to the Costume Committee 
Chair and prepare a report for ratification by the Costume Committee 
membership at the Triennial Annual General Meeting. 

 
 4. With the exception of the Chair, who has to be elected separately, the Board constitutes itself. 
 

5. Members of the Board are elected for three years, and their mandate can be renewed once. A 
member of the Board may subsequently be elected as chairperson for a maximum of two 
additional terms (twelve years total). The status of member of the Board is incompatible with an 
executive function in another organ of ICOM or in one of its affiliated organizations. 

  
6. A member of the Committee who is unable to attend the Triennial Annual General Meeting 
may authorize, in writing, another voting member to vote on his or her behalf, or may vote my 
mail. 
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7. If a member of the Board ceases to hold office for any reason during the period between the 
 Triennial General Assemblies, the position may be filled by co-option of another member of the 
Committee until the next Triennial meeting is held. 

 
a. A member of the Board shall cease to hold office if the member resigns, or cannot 
attend the meetings. 

 
 8. The Board shall meet as often as it deems necessary but not less than once each year.  
 

9. The quorum for a meeting of the Board shall be one-third the number of Board members 
present personally. 

 
Article IX. Role and Responsibilities of the Executive Board 
 

1. The board is responsible for managing the affairs of the Committee and for ensuring that the 
requirements of the Statutes of ICOM and these rules are met. 

 
a. The Board shall, before any meeting of the Committee is held in a State, satisfy itself 
that no impediment will be placed in the way of any member of the Committee attending 
the meeting, by the government of the host State. 

 
b. The Board shall each calendar year prepare a report on the activities of the Committee 
during the preceding year which shall be sent to all members and considered at the annual 
plenary meeting if one is held. The report shall be transmitted to the Secretary-General 
for submission to the Executive Council and the Advisory Committee of ICOM via the 
Annual Activity Report. 

 
c. The board shall, when requested by the Secretary-General transmit a report on the 
work of the Committee for the preceding triennium to the Secretary-General for 
submission to the Executive Council, the Advisory Committee and the General Assembly 
of ICOM. 

 
d. The Board shall, when requested by the Secretary-General and after consulting with the 
voting members of the Committee designate two voting members of the Committee to 
vote on its behalf at the General Assembly and in the election of the Executive Council. 
If the Committee does not expect to be represented at the Assembly, advise the 
Secretary-General of its intention to vote by mail. 

 
e. The board shall, at least six months prior to the General Assembly, submit to the 
Secretary-General its comments on the draft triennial program of ICOM and a draft of its 
own triennial program of work for inclusion in the final triennial program of ICOM for 
consideration at the General Assembly. 

 
f. The Board shall ensure that members of the Committee are kept fully informed of the 
work of the Board, of its plans for the activities of the Committee and of any other 
matters relevant to the work and functions of the Committee. It may publish a regular 
Newsletter or communicate with the members by such other means as it deems 
appropriate. 

 
g. The board may set up working groups for specific purposes, as well as regional sub-
committees, depending on the needs of the program or on request by members, and 
appoint Webmasters and editors as needed. 

 
 2. Specific responsibilities of Board members to the Costume Committee 
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a. Duties of the Chair: overall responsibility for the orderly functioning of the Committee 
and of the Annual General Meeting; communicates with Committee members and Board 
of Officers; assigns responsibilities to other Board members; represents the Committee at 
ICOM General Assemblies and the Advisory Committee; develops a Strategic Plan with 
other Board members in accord with the ICOM Strategic Plan; Prepares the Annual 
Activity Report for ICOM Secretariat. 

 
b. Duties of the Vice-Chair: Become familiar with the organizationõs structure, history 
and current initiatives in order to take over for the Chair if necessary; oversees the 
revisions of Rules of the Committee; assists the Chair in the various activities of the 
Committee. 

 
c. Duties of the Secretary: prepares the agenda for the Annual General Meeting with the 
Chair; takes the official minutes of the Annual General Meeting; prepares the minutes of 
the Board meetings; maintains membership lists; handles general correspondence; works 
with ICOM Paris office of Membership  

 
d. Duties of the Treasurer: monitor and maintain financial accounts; consult as necessary 
with the Chair and Board; pay any bills; provide the financial part of the Annual Activity 
Report; work with ICOM Paris accountant; consults when necessary with the planning 
for the Annual General Meeting.  

 
e. Duties of Members at Large: serve as liaisons with Annual Meeting Planning 
Organizations; with Web site, publications and communications; with specific working 
groups   

 
Article X. Ratification and amendments 
 

1. The Rules of the Committee adopted at an Annual General Meeting of the Committee may be 
amended at any subsequent Annual General Meeting of the Committee. 

 
2. Any suggested amendments to the Rules must be proposed by members of the Committee. 
The text of any proposed amendment, together with any explanatory material, shall be sent to the 
members of the Committee at least four months prior to the Annual General Meeting at which 
they are to be considered. 

 
3. A proposed amendment may be further amended at the Annual General Meeting at which it is 
considered but only if the further amendment is of a minor nature. The Chairperson of the 
Committee shall decide whether a further amendment is of minor nature. 

 
4. Adoption and amendment of the Rules shall require ten percent of the voting members of the 
Committee either personally or by proxy. 

 
 5. The rules, as well as any addition, must be approved by the ICOM Executive Council. 
 
Article XI. Dissolution of the International Committee 
  
In the event of a dissolution declared either by the majority of the members attending the General 
Assembly or by the Executive Council, one or two liquidators are appointed by the latter, and any 
remaining assets transferred to ICOM. 
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Call For Proposals For New COSTUME COMMITTEE LOGO  
 

International Council of Museums 
International Committee for Museums and Collections of Costume 

 
1.   
Who we are   
The Costume Committee brings together the worldõs museum professionals and costume historians to 
explore all aspects of presenting, preserving, researching and collecting apparel. 
 
ABOUT ICOM: The International Council of M useums, a consultative status with UNESCO  
ICOM brings together experts from museum specialties through 31 International Committees. Members 
of ICOM choose to participate in an international committee that corresponds to their interest. 
Each committee serves as a forum to define professional standards, share scientific information, establish 
partnerships with other organizations and develop recommendations for ICOM members. Committees 
are funded through a subvention from ICOM corresponding to the number of current dues paying 
members. Members of the Costume Committee must be members of ICOM. 
 
ABOUT THE COSTUME COMMITTEE:  
The International Committee for Museums and Collections of Costume is delighted to welcome ICOM 
members with a specific interest in apparel. Established in 1962, the 250 members of the Costume 
Committee are museum professionals and costume historians from all over the world committed to the 
study of all aspects of presenting, preserving, researching and collecting apparel. Members share their 
expertise through presentations at annual meetings and publications in both digital and print formats. 
Topics include research projects, exhibitions, the discussion and demonstration of conservation and 
storage techniques, aspects of design, manufacturing and many other subjects related to dress. Annual 
meetings are held in locations throughout the world. An unsalaried Board of Officers, elected by the 
membership governs the Committee.  
 
 
2.  
What we want to accomplish 
 
The Officers of the Committee are seeking a new logo to represent the committee on the Web, in 
publications and other communications. 
 A. We are seeking a graphic concept to express the identity of the committee 
 B. The new logo must be integrated into our existing Web site hosted by ICOM.   
 http://icom.museum/costume 
 
 
3. 
Proposal requirements 

A. Initial submission with complete specifications and authorization form sent as a PDF to 
jdruesed@kent.edu 

 
1) Include written description in English of creative concept (not to exceed one page or 
300 words) 

  2) Include all files and layouts in a PDF file 
3) Include your contact information: Name, institution or company if applicable, mailing 
address, e-mail address, telephone 
4) Include a signed copy of the attached form indicating that your submission is free of 
any copyright, trademark or patent infringement and that the Committee has free use if 
the design is accepted. This includes font use as specified in EULA rules. If a design is 
not accepted, all rights revert to the designer. 

  
B. If your entry is selected as a result of the competition, then your final files must be submitted 
with the following specifications:  

http://icom.museum/costume
mailto:jdruesed@kent.edu
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  1) Files must be in vector graphic ( .ai, .eps, .svg, .png) with CMYK color model) 
2) If a font is used, include the font name and file and permission to use it with no 
charge. 

 
 
4. 
DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSIONS: 30 JUNE 2015 
 
 
5. 
The Decision-making process and the award 
 A. Officers of the Committee will review all submissions 
 B. Three finalists will be chosen and submitted to the Committee members for their selection 

C. The winner will be announced in the December 2015 Newsletter with the publication of the 
winning design 

 D. The Officers of the Committee reserve the right to modify the winning proposal  
 E. The winning submission will receive the sum of 1000 Euros. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

DESIGNERS STATEMENT OF AUTHORIZATION  
 

I confirm that my entry is free of copyright, trademark and patent infringement. I agree that neither 
ICOM nor the ICOM International Committee for Museums and Collections of Costume are liable for 
any copyright or other infringement.  
 
If my entry is accepted as the winner, ICOM and the ICOM International Committee for Museums and 
Collections of Costume are free to use the designed logo without any prior consent from me with any 
modifications deemed necessary by the Board of Officers. 
 
If submitting the form by e-mail, sign it and scan it in PDF format. 
 
 
 
Name________________________________________    Date____________________ 
 
Company or Institution __________________________________ 
 
Address_______________________________________________ 
 
      ______________________________________________ 
 
e-mail___________________________________________ 
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Clothes Tell Stories 
Notes for contributors 

 
Articles submitted for publication on the òClothes Tell Storiesó website should be sent to the editor at 
costumecommittee123@gmail.com They must conform to the guidelines set out below, and must also 
include a signed copyright agreement form.  Articles which meet these criteria will then be considered for 
suitability of content by appropriate colleagues, and may also be edited to match the style of the web page. 
Articles may be submitted in English, French or Spanish, but those in French or Spanish should also 
include a resume in English for the benefit of readers who do not have one of these three languages as 
their first. 
 
 
Technical standards 
 
Structure 
Title ð maximum 30 characters 
Author ð Family name and forename 
Summary of the text ð maximum 150 words 
Table of contents in the format: (title of sub segment)/(title of sub segment)/(title of sub segment) 
Structured text with sub segments and notes for placing the images.  No actual images are to be placed in 
the text. Maximum 2500 words 
References and sources 
 
Text format 
The document can only be accepted in one of the following formats: .doc/.docx (Microsoft Word), .odt 
(Open Office), .txt (Textdocument).  The following formats will NOT be accepted: .pdf, .jpeg, .tiff etc. 
The font must be Ariel 11pt, black, with the title and the titles of sub segments in bold. 
The suggested maximum number of words is 2500.  If you need more you should consider splitting the 
article because it is uncomfortable for a visitor to read as there is too much scrolling.  Please contact the 
editor of òClothes Tell Storiesó to find a solution. 
 
Illustrations 
Format: These can only be accepted as .jpeg files. 
Quality: Please send the highest quality you have of the image, because normally the final size will be 
determined while laying out the article on the website.  Normally the images on the website will have the 
following sizes: 
 Large images: approximately 500 x 300 px, 180-300 dpi 
 Small images: approximately 250 x 175 px, 180-300 dpi 
Placing: name the file of the image by using a short version of your article title and a serial number, e.g. 
documentation001.jpeg.  Insert it in the text by writing a short notice in the text with italic and bold 
letters, e.g. [Text of the article] Image:documentation001 [Text continues]. 
Quantity: illustrations are very important for an article.  However too many pictures can take the attention 
of the reader away from the content of your article.  Please try to use only 10-20 images per article. 
To include more illustrations, which might be reasonable in some cases, please contact the editor of 
òClothes Tell Storiesó. 
 
Note: Make sure that you are permitted to use the pictures and to publish them on the Internet!  
ICOM Costume Committee will not take the responsibility for illegally published data.  The 
author of the article is fully responsible.  Notice of permission to publish images must be 
included with the initial submission of the text. 
 
References and sources 
Links: Links are often moved or removed from the Internet and addresses are no longer valid.  If you 
include links within the articles or in notes, please describe the content of the link so that the reader might 
search for other sites containing that information if the original link is no longer accessible.  Use as few 
links as possible. 
Example of link statement: 

mailto:costumecommittee123@gmail.com
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ICOM Costume Committeeõs Vocabulary of Basic Terms for Cataloguing Costume contains information 
on classifying any item of costume.  It is freely available on the Internet in English, French and German at 
the website of the Collections Trust, collectionstrust.org.uk  [Link address: 
http://www.collectionstrust.org.uk/assets/thesaurus-icombts/vbt00d.htm] 
Note: Make sure that you are allowed to use the links and to publish them on the Internet! Normally you 
can find notes on permissions in the òTerms of useó of a website.  ICOM Costume Committee will not 
take the responsibility for illegally published data.  The author of the article is fully responsible.  Notice of 
permission to include links must be included with the submission of the article. 
 
Example for the final version of an article 
Please see the article òClothes Tell Storiesó ð Working with Clothes ð Documentation: 
http://network.icom.museum/costume/clothes-stories/documentation/ 
 
Delivery 
Final files should be sent via Dropbox. Instructions will follow once the article is accepted. 

 

COPYRIGHT  

The author(s) assigns to ICOM, during the full term of copyright and any extensions or renewals, all 
copyright in and to the article. This copyright is granted free of charge. 

The author acknowledges that the article is their own original work, and that all listed co-authors 
contributed. 

That it has only been submitted to the ICOM Costume Committee for publication as a part of their 
òClothes tell Storiesó web page. 

 

Formal Assignment of Copyright 

Authors are required to assign worldwide copyright in print, digital and other media to ICOM, free of 
charge, for publication electronically or in any other appropriate medium.  Should the article be rejected 
by the ICOM Costume Committee for any reason all rights assigned within this document revert back to 
the author(s) of the article.  Use of the article in whole or in part in any other publication may be 
permitted by ICOM but should always contain a citation of ICOM and the òClothes Tell Storiesó web 
page.  Permission to reprint must be obtained from the editor. 

Please print out and complete the form below, scan it and send it as a PDF with your article.   

Articles which do not have this form will not be considered for publication! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.collectionstrust.org.uk/assets/thesaurus-icombts/vbt00d.htm
http://network.icom.museum/costume/clothes-stories/documentation/
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ASSIGNMENT OF COPYRIGHT TO ICOM 

The author(s) hereby assign(s) to ICOM all rights, titles and interest in the copyright throughout the world 
in the article named below for the full legal term of the copyright. 

 

Article title: 

Name(s) of Author(s): 

The author(s) state: 

That the article is original work, and has not been published in whole or in part elsewhere. 

It contains no libellous or unlawful statement, nor any plagiarised material. 

It contains nothing which infringes on the rights of any other copyright holder, and that permission to use 
and publish any copyright material has been obtained. 

I confirm that all the co-authors named above know that the article has been submitted to the ICOM 
Costume Committee. 

I hereby assign this Assignment of Copyright with the full knowledge and agreement of all the authors. 

Signed: .........................................................................................  Date: .............................. 

Printed name: ............................................................................... 

 

 

Licence to publish copyrighted works 

For each copyrighted work in this article the author(s) must provide firm evidence of permission to use 

it/them from each copyright holder.  This includes any content which the author(s) did not personally 

create. 

Article title: .................................................................................................. 

Author(s): ..................................................................................................... 

Copyrighted work: ....................................................................................... 

Copyright owner: ......................................................................................... 

Permission given:  

 Signed: .......................................................................................... Date: ................... 

Printed name: ............................................................................................. 

Institution: ....................................................................................................... 
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News from our members 
 
 

Alexandra Kim 
 
On 28 August I welcomed my daughter Catherine 
Margaret into the world. She was slightly earlier 
than expected (2 1/2 weeks) since I was induced 
but was a respectable 5lb 12oz (2.6kg) and is 
making up for her early weight by eating 
voraciously. Her early arrival meant that she was in 
good time for the opening of the new Aga Khan 
Museum, which her father is running, so she got to 
attend the opening events and meet the Aga Khan.  
 
Now mother and daughter are enjoying working 
out a few sartorial questions for infants; 
What does a two month old put in the functional 
pockets of her new dress? 
How to dress up for the Canadian winter and move 
elegantly but warmly from car to stroller? 
How to stop people thinking you're a boy just 
because your mummy doesn't dress you in pink? 
 
Catherine's timing meant that I couldn't make it to 
the meeting in Greece this year but with the 
meeting for 2015 in Toronto I hope to introduce 
her to all of you who can make it! 
 
Alexandra Kim 

 

 

 
 
________________________________________ 

 
 
 

Call For Papers 
 

From battle field to drawing room: 
textile and (military) fashion around 1815 

 
International & interdisciplinary congress 

June 10 ð 11, 2015 
CALL FOR PAPERS 

 
June 18, 2015 will mark the 200th anniversary of 
the battle of Waterloo. Napoleonõs defeat in 1815 
put an end to French imperialism. However, on 
societal, economic and artistic levels the legacy 
inherited from the French Empire was enormous, 
for Europe in general and for our regions in 
particular, as under Napoleonic rule the latter had 
evolved into the continentõs leading industrialized 
area. 
 
Mechanization of textile production, increased 
industrialism, shortage of materials and rapid 
transformations in fashion, military uniforms and 
arts had fundamentally influenced life in the French 
Empire. How and to what extent were these 
changes implemented? What was the effect of 
Napoleonõs policy on textile production and 
industry between 1880 and 1820?  
The Napoleonic era constituted a unique 
parenthesis in our regionõs economic history, as it 
combined both the opening and the closing of 
markets. Our provinces indeed gained access to the 
important French market, but the continental 
blockade also caused it to lose the British one. 
Poland and Russia became major influences and 
their impact was translated very visually through 
fashion. How did the fall of the Empire affect these 
situations? 
Can we say that it provoked a sudden mutation in 
fashion, as had been the cause a decade earlier, 
when Napoleon founded the Empire? What were 
the clothing codes of the Brussels it-people, on the 
eve of the battle of Waterloo, for the large ball 
organized by the duchess of Richmond upon 
initiative of the duke of Wellington? And why do 
Wellington boots remain so popular, whereas the 
bicorne hat has completely disappeared? Which 
uniforms, civilian or military, were innovative and 
what did they symbolize?   
 
For the 200th anniversary of the battle of Waterloo 
this congress offers an international and 
interdisciplinary platform to scientists wishing to 
present new research concerning the era from 1880 
to 1820. 
 
Target public 
This congress is aimed at curators, heritage experts, 


